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EPPING FOREST LOCAL COUNCILS' LIAISON COMMITTEE 
 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 
Place: Council Chamber, Civic Offices, 

High Street, Epping  
 

Date: Wednesday, 7th March, 2007 

Room: Council Chamber 
 

Time: 7.30 pm 

Democratic Services Officer: Adrian Hendry (tel: 01992 564246) 
Email: ahendry@eppingforestdc.gov.uk 

 
Members: 
 
District Council Representatives: 
 
Councillors Mrs A Haigh (Chairman), R Morgan, Mrs C Pond, B Sandler, 
Mrs J H Whitehouse and Mrs D Borton 
 
 
Local Council Representatives: 
 
Clerks and Chairmen/Members of Parish and Town Councils 
 
County Council Representatives: 
Members for the following divisions: 
 
North Weald and Nazeing: Councillor A Jackson 
Loughton Central: Councillor C Pond 
Ongar and Rural: Councillor G McEwen 
Epping and Theydon Bois: Councillor T Spencer 
Buckhurst Hill and Loughton South: Councillor C Finn 
Chigwell and Loughton Broadway: Councillor M Tomkins 
Waltham Abbey: Councillor Mrs E Webster 
 
 
 
PLEASE NOTE THAT THE MEETING WILL COMMENCE AT 7.00PM. 
 
A BRIEF LOCAL COUNCILS MEETING WILL FOLLOW TO DISCUSS AND RATIFY THE 
CIF GRANT COMMITTEE’S RECOMMENDATIONS. 
 
 

 1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE   
 

 2. MINUTES  (Pages 5 - 12) 
 

  To confirm the minutes of the last meeting of the Committee held on 8 November and 
6 December 2006  (attached) and matters arising. 
 

 3. ISSUES RAISED BY LOCAL COUNCILS   
 

  To discuss the following matters raised by Local Council’s: 
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Highway Issues: 
 
1. That the Local Liaison Committee be a focus point for attention to the current 
situation on roads in the District. The matter cropped up at the last West Essex Area 
Forum and there was a lot of criticism expressed which the ECC representative was 
unable to contain. The complainants were far from satisfied and would like Tony 
Ciaburro and Rodney Bass to be called to a special meeting at a future point. The 
Local Councils are seeking general support for this. 
 
East of England Plan: 
 
2. Local Council’s would like an explanation of what is actually likely to come with 
the Local Development Framework and associated Local Development documents. 
 
Meeting Dates: 
 
3. That the possibility, over time, of the District Council leaving one night a week 
free of meetings so that Parish and Town Councils could hold their own individual 
meetings and thereby facilitating “dual-hated” Councillors to attend all. 
 

 4. THE GREEN ARC PROJECT   
 

  At their meeting held on 8 November 2006 the Local Councils Liaison Committee 
received a report summarising the Green Arc project. The committee at that meeting 
expressed a desire that the Project Director of the Green Arc Project be invited to the 
meeting of the Committee scheduled for March 2007 in order to give a presentation 
regarding the likely impact of the Green Arc upon the protection of the Green Belt 
within the District. 
 
The committee is therefore asked to receive a presentation from the Director of Green 
Arc, Mary Parodi on the purpose of and progress with, the Green Arc Project and its 
implications for the District. 
 

 5. EPPING FOREST DISTRICT - CITIZEN OF THE YEAR   
 

  Each year the District Council runs the Civic Awards Ceremony.  The most prestigious 
award given being that for Citizen of the Year.  Nominations for this award are invited 
over a period of months and generally speaking a reasonable response is achieved.  
Very few, however, are received from Town or Parish Councils and the Chairman of 
the Council would like to remind Town and Parish Councils of their ability to put 
forward such nominations.  In particular the District Council looks for someone who 
has made an outstanding contribution to the District as a whole or to large parts of the 
district. 
 
Each year, however, we also receive a number of nominations for people who are 
clearly heavily involved in the affairs of their home village or community.  Whilst the 
spread of their activity is too narrow for the Citizen of the Year award, these people 
make a generous contribution in their home locality.  The Chairman of the Council 
would therefore like to explore whether Local Councils run similar award schemes 
through which such contributions can be acknowledged, and whether there is any 
potential benefit in working together in regard to such awards. 
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 6. EAST OF ENGLAND PLAN - THE SECRETARY OF STATE'S PROPOSED 
CHANGES TO THE DRAFT REVISIONS TO THE REGIONAL SPATIAL STRATEGY 
FOR THE EAST OF ENGLAND AND STATEMENT OF REASONS  (Pages 13 - 34) 

 
  The deadline for consultation responses on the proposed changes and the 

Sustainability Appraisal is 5.00 p.m. on 9 March 2007.   Local Councils have been 
heavily involved in this process and it was agreed that we should keep each other 
appraised of progress.  The District Council’s formal response was agreed in principle 
by the Cabinet at its meeting on 19 February 2007.  A copy of the report to the 
Cabinet is attached hereto.  An update will be given on any changes to the report after 
its publication. 
 
 

 7. FILM LOCATIONS - SCREEN EAST  (Pages 35 - 36) 
 

  To receive a presentation from Kerry Ixer, from Screen East Locations on the use of 
local facilities for film locations. 
 
Attached is an accommodation registration form to register interest in supplying 
accommodation to film crews. 
 

 8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS   
 

 9. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS   
 

  Meetings of the Committee are provisionally scheduled for the following dates in the 
new year, subject to Council’s approval in April: 
 
13th June 2007 
28th November 2007 
26th March 2008 
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EPPING FOREST DISTRICT LOCAL COUNCILS' LIAISON COMMITTEE 
MINUTES 

 
Date: Wednesday, 8 November 2006 Time: 7.00  - 8.20 pm 

 
Place: Council Chamber, Civic 

Offices, High Street, Epping 
  

  
Members 
Present: 

Representing Epping Forest District Council: 
 
Councillor(s): Mrs A Haigh (Chairman), Councillor J Salter (Vice-
Chairman), R Morgan, Mrs C Pond and Mrs J H Whitehouse 
 
Other Councillors: 
 
Councillor(s):  None. 
 
Representing Essex County Council: 
 
County Councillor(s): C Finn and G McEwen 
 
Representing Local Councils: 
 
Councillor Mrs D Borton (Nazeing Parish Council), 
Councillor E Borton (Nazeing Parish Council), 
Councillor Ms G Castle (Nazeing Parish Council), Councillor J Farren 
(Stapleford Abbotts PC), Mrs D Harris (Sheering Parish Council), 
Councillor R Northwood (Sheering Parish Council), 
Councillor R Pearce (Loughton Town Council), Mrs P Smith (Epping 
Upland Parish Council) and Councillor Mrs J Woods (Loughton Town 
Council) 
 

Apologies: Epping Forest District Council –  
 
Councillor(s): B Sandler 
 
Essex County Council –  
 
Councillor(s): A Jackson and Councillor C Pond 
 
Parish/Town Councils: - 
 
Councillor Ms J Hedges (Epping Town Council) 
 

Officers 
Present: 
 

J Scott (Joint Chief Executive), P Sutton (Asst Head of Planning 
Services (Forward Planning & Environment)), I Willett (Head of 
Research and Democratic Services), R Jones (Tennant Participation 
Officer), C Sobey (Principal Housing Officer (Information)) and 
G J Woodhall (Democratic Services Officer) 
 

By Invitation:  None. 
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31. MINUTES  
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 21 June 2006 be taken as read and 
signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

 
32. FORMER COUNCILLOR KEN PERCY  

 
The Chairman informed the Committee of the death of former Councillor Ken Percy, who 
had been a respected member of the Local Council’s Liaison Committee, had 
contributed to the Standards Committee, and had diligently served Fyfield and the 
District. The Vice-Chairman added that former Councillor Percy had died of cancer two 
weeks previously. There had been a private family funeral and a letter of condolence 
had been sent to the family on behalf of the Epping Forest branch of the Essex 
Association of Local Councils. There was a minute’s silence in memory of former 
Councillor Percy. 
 

33. DISTRICT, TOWN AND PARISH CHARTER REVIEW  
 
The Chairman informed the Committee that the review of the District, Town and Parish 
Charter had almost finished and the Review Group had requested that an additional 
meeting of the Committee be arranged in December 2006 in order to consider and 
approve the revised Charter. All Parish and Town Councils would be encouraged to 
attend. 
 
The Head of Research and Democratic Services stated that the operation of 
consultation arrangements over planning applications had been reviewed, along with the 
procedures for surplus land, restricted covenants and Quality Town or Parish Councils. 
Anti-Social Behaviour Orders had been added to the Charter, along with a list of which 
preserved trees were the responsibility of the District Council or County Council. As the 
Highways Agency had reverted to the County Council, this section had been radically 
reduced and rewritten.  
 
The Vice-Chairman added that enforcement was a vital part of the planning process, 
and should be part of the Charter. The Charter was also based upon trust as there were 
no penalties within it for non-compliance.  
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That, in order to approve the revised District, Town and Parish Charter, an 
extraordinary meeting of the Local Councils Liaison Committee be held on 
Wednesday 6 December 2006. 

 
34. PARISH AND TOWN COUNCIL ELECTIONS 2007  

 
The Chairman asked the Committee to consider publicity measures in order to 
encourage more local residents to get involved with Parish and Town Councils. The 
Epping Forest branch of the Essex Association of Local Councils had already proposed 
utilising The Forester and the District Council’s website, and had also indicated that 
limited grant aid might be available for this purpose. The Chairman suggested that case 
studies of Parish Councillors be placed on the District Council’s website as well. The 
Head of Research and Democratic Services reminded the meeting that the deadline for 
articles for the Spring edition of The Forester was 28 November 2006. 
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RESOLVED: 
 

That, in order to encourage more local residents to get involved with Parish and 
Town Councils, The Forester and the District Council’s website be utilised for 
publicity purposes. 

 
35. PLANNING SUB-COMMITTEES RESTRUCTURE  

 
The Chairman of the Constitutional Affairs Scrutiny Panel reported upon the progress of 
the review of the District Council’s Area Plans Sub-Committees. The Committee were 
informed that nine Parish and Town Councils had responded to the consultation letter, 
which had indicated unanimous support for the principle of local Area Plans Sub-
Committees, as well as the principle that planning decisions should be made by the local 
District Councillors for the area concerned. In addition, it also emerged that Sub-
Committee ‘A’ should probably remain unchanged whilst the areas should reflect the 
differences between rural and urban communities. The fundamental issues were 
whether the number of Sub-Committees should remain at four or be reduced to three, 
and what areas the revised Sub-Committees should cover.  
 
The Panel had yet to reach a final decision, however the following options had been 
identified: 
• 3 Sub-Committees, the present Plans A plus two new Sub-Committees based 

upon a rural/urban split; 
• 3 Sub-Committees, the present Plans A plus two new Sub-Committees based 

upon a east/west split; 
• 4 Sub-Committees, but amend the current boundaries to reflect community 

differences; 
• 3 Sub-Committees, by combining Plans B and C; or 
• No change. 
 
The Panel was due to meet again on 4 December 2006 to discuss the options and make 
a final recommendation to the Council. 
 
The Epping Forest branch of the Essex Association of Local Councils felt that the 
emphasis on determining planning applications within eight weeks had compromised the 
quality of decisions taken and that the emphasis should be on a balanced decision that 
was good for the District. However, a letter had been sent to the local councils in July 
2006 that had suggested meeting the eight-week deadline for determining applications 
was no longer a priority. In respect of the future structure of the Area Planning Sub-
Committees, the local councils had not reached a consensus on the best arrangement 
of area and sub-committee. However, it was felt that the current focus on only three sub-
committees was wrong, and the retention of Sub-Committee ‘A’ in its current form would 
still see 40% of planning applications handled by one Sub-Committee.  
 
The Joint Chief Executive (Community) responded that the District Council had not been 
meeting its targets in respect of determining planning applications, and hence it had 
been placed in special measures. The District Council was now meeting the 
Government’s targets and had been taken out of special measures, but had not 
achieved top quartile status in respect of its best value performance indicators. The 
District Council needed to continue to meet the Government’s targets in order to avoid 
more intensive Comprehensive Performance Assessments. However, Councils who 
achieve top quartile status generally refused more applications, and the District 
Council’s quality of decision-making was generally good, as evidenced by the Council’s 
performance at Planning Appeals. In respect of the future structure of the Area Plans 
Sub-Committees, it was for members to decide the number of Sub-Committees that 
there should be in the future. 
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The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) 
reminded the Committee that the Planning Delivery Grant received by the District 
Council was based purely upon the speed of decision-making rather the quality, with the 
Council meeting the eight-week target to determine the majority of its applications. The 
District Council had received in excess of £100,000 Planning Delivery Grant over the 
last four years, and this funding had been utilised to further improve performance.  
 
Loughton Town Council suggested that Areas Plans Sub-Committee ‘A’ should be split 
into two sub-committees meeting fortnightly in order to allow all the members in the area 
to serve and to ease the time pressure for the determination of applications. The 
Chairman of the Constitutional Affairs Scrutiny Panel stated that the majority of the 
Councillors within the Sub-Committee ‘A’ area had opposed this idea, and further 
advised the local councillors to either consult their District Councillors or attend the 
meeting of the Constitutional Affairs Scrutiny Panel on 4 December 2006. 
 

36. EXPANSION OF INDUSTRIAL AND COMMERCIAL USES IN FARM BUILDINGS  
 
The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) 
reported that under Government guidance for the sustainable economic development of 
rural areas, there had been a number of planning consents for the conversion of 
agricultural and horticultural buildings to other uses, which had resulted in rural industrial 
sites producing unforeseen volumes of traffic on inadequate roads. It was highlighted 
that some of these planning consents had been granted on appeal. The Local 
Development Framework was in its early stages of development and the Committee was 
asked to consider whether to endorse a policy of not permitting any further new 
development to occur at such application sites within the Green Belt, for inclusion within 
the Framework.  
 
The Epping Forest branch of the Essex Association of Local Councils stated that the aim 
of the Government policy was to encourage the use of redundant agricultural buildings, 
but some small industrial sites had been developed in areas where the local road 
network could not support the volume of traffic. The District Council currently had no 
policy to resist the growth of such sites. Some planning applications had already been 
lodged to expand these sites, and the local councils would be in favour of such a policy.  
 
The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) added 
that with the new policy in place, planning applications to expand such sites would still 
be judged on its merits, however there would be a risk that these planning applications 
would be granted on appeal, as industrial use of the site would have already been 
established. 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That a policy of not permitting further development of small industrial sites within 
the Green Belt be endorsed for inclusion in the new Local Development 
Framework. 

 
37. PLANNING ENFORCEMENT  

 
The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) 
reported that the Planning Enforcement team had suffered recently with staffing issues 
and had not been at full strength until this week. Information on planning enforcement 
performance had been regularly circulated every six months in the Members’ Bulletin, 
and local councillors should contact the Planning Enforcement team if they had had any 
planning enforcement queries or concerns. 
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38. TENANT PARTICIPATION IN RURAL AREAS  

 
The Tenant Participation Officer presented a report concerning tenant participation in 
rural areas. As part of the District Council’s Tenant Participation Strategy, methods of 
encouraging greater involvement from tenants in the rural parts of the District had been 
investigated. To facilitate this process, a Rural Tenant Participation Focus Group had 
been established and had its inaugural meeting on 12 December 2005. At this meeting, 
it was agreed that the Tenant Participation Officer would liaise with all the Parish 
Councils within the District to explain the benefits of tenant participation and request 
assistance in establishing either new tenants associations or encouraging participation 
through a Rural Tenants Forum. The Rural Tenants Forum was in the process of being 
set up and a database of interested tenants had been established. The first meeting 
would be held at the end of November 2006 with tenants from Abbess Roding, Matching 
Tye, Moreton, Roydon and Sheering in attendance. A Rural Tenant Participation 
Strategy would also be introduced in order to facilitate this process, and it was hoped 
that the Rural Tenants Forum would expand to encompass all the rural areas within the 
District. 
 

39. SUMMARY OF THE GREEN ARC PROJECT  
 
The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) 
presented a report summarising the Green Arc project. The Committee were informed 
that the aim of the Project was to make the countryside more accessible and also 
improve its quality. This could include improvements to footpaths and footpath signage, 
land management and projects to improve understanding of the countryside. This would 
provide the Green Belt with a positive function in addition to its stated purpose of 
openness. A project team had been established hosted by Essex County Council, with a 
Steering Group of which the District Council was a member. The District Council’s 
principal role on the Steering Group was to contribute local knowledge and expertise, as 
well as ensure that the project engaged with the local community in a proper manner. 
Significant funding had been made available to purchase land for the Green Arc to act 
as buffer land for the Green Belt, and land in Theydon Bois and Matching Green had 
been subsequently acquired. Current work included the development of a 
Communications Strategy to actively engage the community at all levels. 
 
 RESOLVED: 
 

That the Project Director of the Green Arc Project be invited to the meeting of the 
Committee scheduled for 7 March 2007 in order to give a presentation regarding 
the likely impact of the Green Arc upon the protection of the Green Belt within 
the District. 

 
40. WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM - JANUARY MEETING  

 
The Joint Chief Executive (Community) drew the attention of the Committee to a letter 
that had been attached to the agenda regarding the scheduled meeting of the West 
Essex Area Forum on 29 January 2007. The letter invited Parish and District Councils to 
put forward items for discussion at the meeting as the County Council would put no 
reports forward for consideration. This approach had been taken to make the Forum 
more relevant to local councils in an effort to encourage better attendance and 
involvement.  
 
One item put forward for possible inclusion by the Committee was a review of Mobile 
Libraries. The Chairman of the County Council stated that the scheduling of Mobile 
Libraries was currently being reviewed to improve their coverage of the county, and that 
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the Government was also due to produce a White Paper upon Libraries. Another 
possible item for inclusion was the condition of pavements and roads throughout the 
county and a review of the new Highways Agency arrangements. The Committee were 
informed that the programme of planned works for the next two years was available from 
the County Council. 
 

41. FIFTY FAVOURITE TREES PROJECT  
 
The Assistant Head of Planning and Economic Development (Forward Planning) 
informed the Committee about the Fifty Favourite Trees project that was being run by 
Countrycare and supported by a £25,000 Local Heritage Initiative Grant. The purpose of 
the project was to determine the fifty favourite trees within the District via nominations 
from the widest possible range of people and organisations within the District; sixty-six 
nominations had been received to date. A website for the project had been set up at 
www.favouritetrees.org.uk. 
 

42. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  
 
The Committee were reminded that funding was available from the County Council for 
projects that involved the planting of wildflowers. 
 

43. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  
 
The Committee noted that an extraordinary meeting had been arranged for 6 December 
2006, and the next regular meeting had been scheduled for 7 March 2007; both 
meetings would be held in the Council Chamber and commence at 7.00pm. 
 

CHAIRMAN
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EPPING FOREST DISTRICT LOCAL COUNCILS' LIAISON COMMITTEE 
MINUTES 

 
Date: Wednesday, 6 December 2006 Time: 7.30  - 7.45 pm 

 
Place: Council Chamber, Civic 

Offices, High Street, Epping 
  

  
Members 
Present: 

Representing Epping Forest District Council: 
 
Councillor(s): Mrs A Haigh (Chairman), R Morgan and 
Mrs J H Whitehouse 
 
Other Councillors: 
 
Councillor(s):   
 
Representing Essex County Council: 
 
County Councillor(s): C Finn and T Spencer 
 
Representing Local Councils: 
 
Councillor J Salter (Abbess, Beauchamp and Berners Roding Parish 
Council), S Deluca (Chigwell Parish Council), Mrs P Smith (Epping 
Upland Parish Council), Bob Whittome (Epping Town Council), 
Councillor J E Dolder (High Ongar PC), Councillor R Pearce 
(Loughton Town Council), Councillor Mrs J Woods (Loughton Town 
Council), C Thompson (Moreton, Bobbingworth and Lavers PC), 
Mrs D Borton (Nazeing Parish Council), Councillor E Borton 
(Nazeing Parish Council), Councillor Ms G Castle (Nazeing Parish 
Council), Councillor R Northwood (Sheering Parish Council), 
Councillor J Harrington (Sheering Parish Council), 
Councillor J Farren (Stapleford Abbotts PC), Councillor R Russell 
(Stapleford Abbotts Parish Council), Councillor Ms K Canning 
(Waltham Abbey Town Council), R James (Waltham Abbey Town 
Council) and S Bosworth (Willingale Parish Council) 
 

Apologies: Epping Forest District Council –  
 
Councillor(s): Mrs C Pond and B Sandler 
 
Essex County Council –  
 
Councillor(s): C Pond, G McEwen, M Tomkins and E Webster 
 
Parish/Town Councils: - 
 
  
 

Officers 
Present: 
 

J Scott (Joint Chief Executive), I Willett (Head of Research and 
Democratic Services), Z Folley (Democratic Services Assistant) and 
M Jenkins (Democratic Services Assistant) 
 

By Invitation:   
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44. THE DISTRICT, TOWN AND PARISH COUNCIL CHARTER - REVISED VERSION  
 
The Committee considered the revised version of the District Council and Local Council 
Charter. The District, Town and Parish Council Charter Review Working Group had 
been reviewing and updating the Charter. 
 
Since the inception of Epping Forest District Council in 1974, the District Council and the 
Parish and Town Councils had come together to discuss matters of mutual interest and 
concern. In December 1993, following publication of the first series of reports by the 
Local Government Commission, the District Council, having noted the views of the 
Commission, decided to pursue the concept of a Charter for Parish and Town Councils. 
The District and Local Councils have reviewed the Charter jointly at approximately two 
yearly intervals, over the last year the District, Town and Parish Council Charter Review 
Working Group had been working to review and update the Charter. 
 
The Chairman thanked the Working Group for all their hard work in preparing the plan. 
 

RESOLVED: 
 
That the revised version of the District Council and Local Council Charter be 
agreed. 

 
45. ANY OTHER BUSINESS  

 
The Chairman reported that her Christmas Carol Concert would be held on 8 December 
2007 at St. John’s Church at Buckhurst Hill.  She looked forward to seeing all those who 
would be attending at the service and wished members a Merry Christmas and a Happy 
New Year. 
 

46. DATES OF FUTURE MEETINGS  
 
The Committee noted that the next meeting is scheduled for 7 March 2007. 
 

CHAIRMAN
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Report to the Cabinet 
 
Report reference: C/116/2006-07 
Date of meeting: 19 February 2007 
 
Portfolio: Planning and Economic Development. 
 
Subject: East of England Plan: Secretary of State’s Proposed Changes December 
2006. 
 
Officer contact for further information: Henry Stamp (01992 – 56 4325). 
 
Democratic Services Officer: Gary Woodhall (01992 – 56 4470). 
 
Recommendations/Decisions Required: 
 
 
(1) That the response to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local 

Government about her Proposed Changes to the East of England Plan be 
based on the following: 

 
a) Welcome the complete omission of North Weald as a major development 

location; the acknowledgement of development constraints south of the 
Stort Valley; the recognition that Green Belt policy in an area such as 
Epping Forest District precludes a continuing long term housing supply; 
and the greater local discretion afforded to such policy matters as 
housing densities, affordable housing tenures, and vehicle parking 
standards; 

 
b) Support the greater focus on carbon emissions and renewable energy 

for new development, but point out that vehicular emissions and the 
performance of existing development are not addressed with equal 
force; 

 
c) Support in principle the reintroduction of a major urban extension to the 

north of Harlow, whilst recognising that there are issues to be fully 
addressed, through a revised SA, but underline the need for the RSS 
Review to be the correct way of testing the case for an extension beyond 
10,000 dwellings; in terms of both sub-regional impacts and alternative 
long term strategies; 

 
d) Arguments previously made against “smaller scale” urban extensions to 

the south and west of Harlow and against excessive growth to the east. 
Add that wastewater capacity and Harlow traffic constraints lend further 
support to these arguments and substitution of less constrained 
alternative sites elsewhere on the West Anglia Main Line; 
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e) Grave concern that the proposed greater scale and annualised minimum 
rate of housing development is in contrast with more uncertainty or lack 
of specificity about supportive infrastructure and funding commitments, 
especially in the west Essex/Harlow area; 

 
f) Objection to the omission of any constructive reference to infrastructure 

at Harlow (especially transport and wastewater) despite studies already 
carried out and findings of the government commissioned Sustainability 
Appraisal; 

 
g) Serious doubt about the achievability of the proposed rate of 

development at Harlow in the light of infrastructure constraints; at least 
some conditionality should be expressed in policy; 

 
h) Potential inconsistency between assumed growth at Key Centres 2021-

2031 for Green Belt boundary review purposes and the forthcoming RSS 
Review’s examination of alternative development strategies; 

 
i) Reservations about justification of the proposed job and dwelling 

provision in Epping Forest District (apart from Harlow extensions); 
 

j) Need for the Sustainability Appraisal of the Proposed Changes to be 
revised in order to address deficiencies identified by EERA 
commissioned work, and for the Secretary of State to revisit her 
conclusions and Proposals for Epping Forest, Harlow and infrastructure 
conditionality accordingly; 

 
k) Concern that the focus of the Proposed Changes on a “high level” Plan, 

with little or no specificity about infrastructure and question marks over 
housing numbers by location and over job growth, leaves many difficult 
issues to be resolved by Local Authorities at LDD stage, a burden and a 
recipe for delay; 

 
l) Willingness to work jointly with other stakeholders to prepare options 

appraisals and Local Development Documents for Harlow, once the East 
of England Plan is finalised; 

 
 
(2) That the Head of Planning and Economic Development be authorised to 

prepare a detailed response, in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder;  
 
 
(3) That the response be copied to local MPs, EERA, Local Councils and 

campaign groups, and affected adjoining authorities; and 
 
 
(4) The Head of Planning and Economic Development is instructed to bring back 

a report at the earliest opportunity with an indication of likely resource needs 
for Forward Planning in the future, for Cabinet to consider. 
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Report: 
 
Introduction 
 
1 The final formal consultation stage has been reached on the East of England Plan 

2001-2021. This is the new regional planning guidance (or RSS – Regional Spatial 
Strategy) with which local planning authorities will have to comply. Following 
consultation, the Plan is due to be adopted by the Secretary of State in mid-2007. 
Consultation responses have to be made by 9th March. 

 
2 A 267 page report of the Secretary of State’s Proposed Changes and Statement of 

Reasons was received shortly before Christmas. It is accompanied by an 
independent Sustainability Appraisal (SA) and Habitats Directive Appropriate 
Assessment. Copies have been placed in the Members Room. Various technical 
background documents, including a wastewater capacity study, have been made 
available on the Government Office website. The East of England Regional 
Assembly (EERA) has subsequently commissioned a review of the Sustainability 
Appraisal (SA Review) by other consultants who appraised the original draft Plan; 
it is on the EERA website.  

 
3 The Proposed Changes report takes the form of a response by the Secretary of 

State for Communities and Local Government to the June 2006 recommendations 
of the Panel which conducted the Examination in Public (EiP) in 2005/06. The 
Panel’s recommendations were reported to Cabinet on 4th September 2006. The 
opportunity was taken then to make comments to the Secretary of State (by letter 
dated 7th September) making her aware of unsound aspects of the EiP Panel’s 
recommendations. The comments were noted in an acknowledgement letter. 

 
 
Summary of Proposed Changes 
 
4 A high level summary of key changes overall, prepared by the East of England 

Assembly, is at Appendix A. 
 
5 The majority of the Panel recommendations have been broadly accepted, albeit 

subject to considerable editing and updating. Additional changes proposed by the 
Secretary of State herself include: 

 
a) an assumption that “Key Centres for Development and Change” (e.g. Harlow) 

will continue to grow at 2001-2021 rates in the 2021-2031 period; with Green 
Belt boundaries to be reviewed accordingly; 

 
b) a stronger emphasis on Harlow as a major growth location, with a long term 

major urban extension to the north; and the housing target to 2021 increased 
by 2,500 to 16,000; 

 
c) housing targets for individual authorities to be regarded as minima, to be 

exceeded where possible via brownfield sites, higher densities or affordable 
housing on rural “exceptions sites”; 

 
d) carbon dioxide emissions and renewable energy – a greater focus on carbon 
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performance targets, and local authorities to define proportions of renewable 
or low carbon energy in substantial developments. 

 
6 The two sets of proposed area-specific policies directly affecting the District are 

reproduced at Appendix B. These are LA1: London Arc (covering nine Districts 
close to London in Herts and Essex) and HA1: Harlow - Key Centre for 
Development and Change (one of nineteen such centres in the region). 

 
 
Development and Infrastructure 
 
7 An over-riding and ongoing matter of concern to the East of England Assembly 

and to many stakeholders has been whether proposed development generally 
would be accompanied by adequate and timely infrastructure (and related 
measures). The Sustainability Appraisal points out that, in order to achieve 
sustainable development, successful implementation of policies about water 
resources, waste management, transport infrastructure (including public transport), 
energy and climate change, is required by all parties. The Appraisal leaves a 
question mark over implementation of the Plan because of doubts about funding 
regimes and the achievement of behavioural change. It also observes that 
increased housing numbers alone will not produce the target affordable housing 
provision. In contrast to the Proposed Changes, the Secretary of State herself has 
since said on 29th January that “it takes good infrastructure” to create the type of 
communities to which the government and the East of England Plan aspire. 

 
8 Turning to the proposed growth at Harlow, it is therefore worrying that specific 

transport proposals are dropped, despite the transport studies already undertaken 
with Government Office endorsement. Yet the Appraisal notes that investment in 
non-car transport is vital to realise the potential to reduce travel and car 
dependency. Instead Harlow is part of a London to Stansted “Transport Priority 
Area for Further Study”.  

 
9 Disappointingly, the Secretary of State says “it will be difficult to fund a scheme of 

the scale of a Harlow by-pass before the last years of the Plan period”. This 
exemplifies an unduly negative approach to what must be a vital piece of 
infrastructure to underpin: Harlow’s regeneration; a major urban extension to the 
north with a well-located strategic employment site; a sustainable town-wide 
transport strategy; and economic development through links with Stansted. 
Because of long lead-in timescales for such infrastructure, project planning, design 
and land acquisition negotiations – which cost relatively little – should start as soon 
as possible, in order to reduce the delay that the Government should be anxious to 
avoid.   

 
10 Whatever the outcome of further study of wastewater infrastructure serving Harlow 

– upgrades, major expansion, new works, new sewers, flood management 
measures – significant investment will be required as a high priority. 

 
11 The EiP Panel also pointed out the need for urgent progress with new water supply 

infrastructure (though not an issue confined to west Essex) as well as water 
efficiency measures. Of course major growth will require new healthcare, 
education, leisure and green infrastructure. Funding of healthcare provision in 
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Essex and Hertfordshire is already under particular stress, compared with the rest 
of the region. 

 
12 Although EERA is preparing a Regional Investment Strategy, part of an 

Implementation Plan, this will be a non-statutory document. The outcome of the 
Government’s Comprehensive Spending Review and Regional Funding 
Allocations remains to be seen, together with the approach taken by other key 
stakeholders, such as OFWAT. It goes without saying that a long-term 
commitment by successive governments to a realistic funding strategy is required. 
In the meantime at least some conditionality of development being dependent 
upon infrastructure should be stated in the regional plan. 

 
 
Sustainability Appraisal (with Habitats Directive Assessment) of Proposed Changes 
 
13 It is a statutory requirement that such an appraisal of the economic, social and 

environmental implications of regional and other plans are made, incorporating a 
particular need under the Habitats Directive to protect natural habitat sites of 
European significance (e.g. part of Epping Forest designated as a Special Area of 
Conservation (SAC)) from significant adverse change. The purpose of a 
sustainability appraisal is not to impose decision taking in a particular way, but 
rather to ensure that balanced decision making is fully informed and explained. 
However, it is very difficult to avoid compliance with the particular requirements of 
the European Habitats Directive. 

 
14 The Sustainability Appraisal (SA) concludes that the Proposed Changes are not 

likely to lead to any significant sustainability impacts at regional scale beyond 
those already identified for the Draft Plan. This is subject to successful 
implementation of mitigation policies (though not by Local Authorities acting alone) 
and a step change in resource efficiency and consumption. The Secretary of State 
says, “The Sustainability Appraisal concludes that the Proposed Changes are in 
accordance with the principles of sustainable development and that the additional 
growth and changes to distribution do not give rise to adverse environmental 
impacts.” 

 
15 The SA Review commissioned by EERA challenges this statement. It argues that 

the SA itself has been insufficiently thorough and critical; that it has not addressed 
the localised impacts of the Proposed Changes (e.g. Harlow extension to north; 
53% increase in housing numbers in the ‘rest’ of Epping Forest District), especially 
in the already congested parts of the region close to London; that mitigation 
policies do not reflect recent evidence and have been unduly diluted (e.g. water, 
wastewater, transport, infrastructure conditionality); and that the long term new 
settlement(s) option has lost prominence. To this list could now be added meeting 
key planning objectives set out in the recent draft PPS1 Supplement: Planning and 
Climate Change. 

 
16 All this is an unsatisfactory situation which erodes confidence and adds to 

uncertainty about future plan making. The Secretary of State should be asked to 
commission a revised SA which deals with the criticisms made, and to revisit her 
conclusions and Proposed Changes accordingly. 
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Habitats Directive Assessment of the East of England Regional Spatial Strategy 
 
17 The Habitats Directive Assessment of the Proposed Changes does not identify any 

likely significant effects on relevant sites. This was not subject of the review 
commissioned by EERA. 

 
18 Section 3.2.8 (pages 19 to 29) of the Assessment outlines the work on Nitrous 

Oxide (NOx) pollution on the part of Epping Forest which is a Special Area of 
Conservation (SAC) carried out by Robert West Associates for the Council in 
2004. Although there is a drafting error on p.28, the Assessment acknowledges, 
“only a small increase in traffic flows will result in significant increases in NOx 
levels at roadside levels within the SAC”. Increased daily flows of approximately 
1,000 vehicles would be required to result in significant increases in NOx levels at 
distances of approximately 50m from the roadside. Oxides of nitrogen are gaseous 
pollutants that can have both direct and indirect adverse effects on vegetation 
growth and health. Deposition of nitrogen occurs when it becomes trapped and 
chemically incorporated at ground level. It remains in the soil until chemically 
removed or leached out by rainfall. It therefore tends to be cumulative but levels 
would drop rapidly if the sources of pollution were reduced. The Appendix to the 
Assessment describes the Features of Interest of the Forest as a SAC (un-
numbered page 10 of the Appendix), and the Conservation Objectives (un-
numbered page 38). It is disappointing and surprising that the document contains 
no details of any scientific assessment of the potential adverse effects of increased 
NOx levels on neither the Features of Interest nor the Conservation Objectives of 
the SAC. Therefore there is no rational explanation for the Assessment’s 
statement referred to in paragraph 19 below. 

 
19 The next mention of the Forest in the Assessment is on page 74 under Section 

3.3.1 (RSS Policy Review). This includes the sentence in relation to policy HA1 
(Harlow Key Centre for Development and Change (KCDC): “Any development will 
avoid impacts to the site integrity of Lee Valley SPA/Ramsar and Epping Forest 
SAC.” No explanation for this statement is given, which seems strange given the 
acknowledgement of the Robert West findings in paragraph 18 above. 

 
20 There appears to be further confusion on page 78 of the Assessment (Section 3.4 

– Conclusions of Assessment of Likely Significant Effect). The paragraph headed 
“Provision of New Housing” identifies areas where Natura 2000 (i.e. Special 
Protection Areas (SPAs) and SACs) and ‘Ramsar’ (wetland birds) sites fall within a 
5km radius of the proposed KCDCs, so that consideration can be given to 
“reducing the risk of recreational disturbance effects” to these sites – Epping 
Forest is mentioned in the Assessment’s list. 

 
21 The section on “Transport” states “further evaluation at the local level will be 

required to ensure that land allocations and proposals do not affect Natura 2000 
sites”. A list follows where it is acknowledged that further studies will be required, 
and this includes “London to Stansted including Harlow & access to Stansted 
Airport”. This appears to be a case of the strategic plan  “passing the buck” by 
relying on the lower level Local Development Documents (LDDs) -with their 
Appropriate Assessments- to identify whether or not the development proposals 
will have an adverse effect on the SAC. This is wrong: this issue should be sorted 
out at the strategic level, and the Assessment is therefore considered to be 
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defective. It is also hard to see how the quote referred to in paragraph 19 above 
can be sustained in the Assessment, in the light of the statements in the sections 
on New Housing and Transport outlined above. The assessment if therefore faulty. 

 
22 The Proposed Changes do not assess the traffic implications of development to 

the south and west of Harlow. Given likely commuter patterns, together with 
congestion already being experienced in Harlow at peak times, it would appear 
likely that much of the traffic generated by new development to the south/west will 
head due south through Epping Green, with much of this ending up on Goldings 
Hill and Church Hill leading into Loughton, on Epping New Road en-route to 
London, or via Woodridden Hill to the M25. With daily journeys to and from work, it 
is also likely that even low housing numbers here could cause an increase in traffic 
breaching the limits identified by Robert West. This issue should have been 
assessed fully at the strategic level. It is not for LDDs and their Appropriate 
Assessments to come to a conclusion, because by then it will be too late in the 
process – i.e. the strategic decision on location will have been made, irrespective 
of inadequate assessment of the potential effect upon the SAC. 

 
23 This issue might have less significance if there was more certainty about 

infrastructure provision and highway improvements. The Regional Transport 
Strategy, however, now gives very little specific guidance about any such 
schemes, so the issue of increased traffic through, and increased pollution within, 
the Forest remains a concern for this Council. 

.  
24 The Habitats Directive Assessment makes little direct reference to the implications 

for Rye Meads Sewage Works to the north east of Hoddesdon. Part of this is a 
Special Protection Area (SPA), i.e. of international importance for birdlife. Rye 
Meads will be expected to deal with both Harlow’s growth and the proposed 
expansion of Stevenage. This must involve expansion of the works, potentially with 
adverse effects for the SPA, but the Assessment fails to address the issue. There 
has to be some concern that, if the housing proceeds as currently envisaged in the 
Proposed Changes without adequate provision of infrastructure, pressure could be 
brought to bear in the future arguing the case that the need for new and expanded 
infrastructure is of such over-riding public importance that the protection afforded 
to the European sites can be set aside. This is emphatically not how any area 
should be planned – the potential implications for the SPAs and SACs should have 
been identified and assessed fully at this stage of the development plan process, 
and with any over-riding public interest case identified as part of the Proposed 
Changes. 

 
 
Key issues directly affecting the District 
 
25 The key issues are derived from the report to Cabinet in September 2006 and the 

subsequent letter to the Secretary of State. The issues are set out in turn below, 
with a commentary on each. Those concerning Harlow are based on the broad 
principles behind the Council’s previous representations about proposed 
development in the Harlow area. These are to favour urban redevelopment and 
urban extensions with timely support infrastructure best able to contribute to 
sustainable travel within Harlow and to other job destinations (Stansted, London, 
Cambridge); to relieve congestion and assist economic investment and 
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regeneration; and to respect Harlow’s landscape “bowl” setting. The pace of 
growth must be related to key infrastructure and jobs. There are limits to the longer 
term scale of growth, and alternatives elsewhere should be sought through RSS 
Review. The Council is ready to work with other stakeholders to implement the 
Plan, once finalised.      

 
 

North Weald 
 
26 Proposed Changes: All reference to development at North Weald omitted, whether 

within Plan period or later. 
 

Comments: 
 

a) Welcomed; accords with EFDC arguments at Draft Plan and Panel Report 
stages. 

 
 

Urban extensions around Harlow; and sustainable travel 
 
27 Proposed Changes: Overall housing numbers for Harlow are increased by 2,500 to 

16,000 minimum, including urban extensions to the north (East Herts. DC) and 
east (mainly Harlow DC, possibly partly in Epping Forest DC), and on a smaller 
scale to south and west (Epping Forest DC). Apportionment is to be determined by 
joint or co-ordinated Local Development Documents (LDDs). Development to north 
eventually to be at least 10,000 dwellings, possibly significantly more as a “model 
of sustainable development”. There is no reference in Policy HA1 to specific 
transport measures in original draft Plan and considered by the EIP Panel e.g. a 
Harlow by-pass, West Anglia Main Line enhancements, and a high quality public 
transport system to improve Harlow’s accessibility in the future. (N.B. About 10,000 
extra jobs are proposed at Harlow to reflect regeneration needs and indirect 
Stansted-related potential; and 11,000 more at Stansted itself). 

 
Comments: 

 
a) Support in principle the reintroduction of a major urban extension to the north 

of Harlow, consistent with long-standing representations by the Council as a 
more sustainable location than North Weald or south/west extensions; being 
closer to the railway/transport interchange (via public transport to 
Stansted/London jobs) and to the town centre, retail parks and employment 
areas; also able to integrate with a new urban public transport system and a 
potential strategic employment site. Also, the northward extension proposal 
should be explicitly covered in a revised SA before the Plan is finalised, to 
avoid unnecessary argument and delay at a later stage. 

 
b) Highlight the importance of the RSS Review testing the case for a northern 

extension beyond 10,000 dwellings – see comments on Green Belt 
Boundaries below. The Review should examine longer-term alternative 
strategies (e.g. new or expanded settlements on rail nodes further afield) and 
a wider range of considerations than a “model of sustainable development” 
(e.g. traffic and housing pressures in nearby areas subject to restraint policies, 
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regeneration needs, Policy E5 regarding the “major town centre” role, 
homes/jobs balance, and congestion/sustainable travel in Harlow itself).  

 
c) Object to the lack of specific reference – either in policy or text - to any 

supportive transport infrastructure (e.g. by-pass, high quality public transport 
system, West Anglia Main Line enhancement) despite the findings of a Go-
East endorsed transport study and Sustainability Appraisal. Neither the 
sustainable transport aims in Policy HA1(6) – and in the recent draft PPS1 
Supplement on Climate Change - nor the proposed scale and pace of 
development can be achieved without such infrastructure; for example, a 
northern by-pass is required to open up significant development to the north 
and east. Reliance on yet further study of planning and transport options 
(Policy HA1 (7)) does not provide direction or confidence, especially when the 
Secretary of State suggests that “interventions in the early and middle years of 
the Plan period would need to focus on management of existing infrastructure 
and more modest infrastructure investment “.  

 
d) Point out that, without major transport infrastructure, the proposed substantial 

urban extension eastwards up to the M11 will generate more traffic on rural 
roads through villages to the east in order to avoid continuing/worsening 
congestion in Harlow. Moreover, by prioritising housing numbers, the 
Proposed Changes will threaten the landscape setting of Harlow (Policy HA1 
(3)) to the north-east by transgressing an important ridgeline. 

 
e) Object to continued inclusion of south/west extensions. All the arguments 

against development by EFDC, Harlow DC and Essex CC remain valid. It 
would contribute little or nothing to regeneration. The Sustainability Appraisal 
draws attention to sensitive landscapes in this location – beyond Harlow’s 
landscape “bowl”. Both the SA and the SA Review refer to the importance of 
achieving sustainable travel – for which the location is particularly unsuited, 
being more likely to generate southbound car commuting via rural roads and 
the M11 than to encourage travel to the station via congested urban roads 
(see paras. 17-21 above which consider the effects on the Epping Forest SAC 
of southbound car commuting). The Secretary of State concedes (para. 13.68) 
that landscape and environmental character constrain development capacity 
south of the Stort Valley. The capacity of this location is still considered to be 
much more limited than the Panel believed or the Secretary of State perhaps 
assumes, taking these and other considerations (i.e. limited Southern Way 
traffic capacity, screen planting needs, critical ordinary watercourse impacts) 
into account. 

 
f) Seriously question the achievability of the proposed rate of development 

(about 1,000 dwellings p.a. 2006-2021 plus strategic employment sites) in the 
light of transport and wastewater infrastructure constraints. The recent 
wastewater capacity study, which has informed the Proposed Changes, 
identifies serious capacity constraints at the Rye Meads Sewage Treatment 
Works, i.e. up to 11,000 dwelling capacity. The 2,000 per annum dwelling 
growth proposed within the catchment at Harlow and Stevenage alone would 
take up this capacity after 5 years or so – without taking into account other 
potential capacity constraints (i.e. Stansted impacts) and housing 
development elsewhere in the catchment area. There are considerable 
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uncertainties and technical complexities to be resolved before a solution can 
be adopted. Further study is required urgently, and major projects can take up 
to ten years to deliver. The EiP Panel observed about water treatment 
generally that “Unless arrangements can be made to overcome any potential 
bottlenecks/funding delays it remains to be seen whether development in 
certain areas can be completed to the timescales expected” and 
recommended that development may need to be phased to match 
infrastructure limits. This does not appear in the Proposed Changes, but 
should have been retained or addressed. 

 
g) It follows that, pending enhancement, the available wastewater treatment 

capacity could be taken up by development in the Harlow urban area and the 
eastern urban extension, leaving scope for less constrained and more 
sustainably located alternatives to the proposed south/west extensions (e.g. 
Hanley Grange - on West Anglia Main Line south of Cambridge, as discussed 
at the EiP) to be substituted. Such a strategy would better satisfy the 
Government’s aim of an uninterrupted housing supply and help to avoid 
housing running ahead of job growth at Harlow.  

 
 

Green Belt boundaries around Harlow 
 
28 Proposed Changes: a Strategic Green Belt boundary review around Harlow is 

proposed to accommodate proposed urban extensions, so as to maintain Gibberd 
Plan principles, the landscape setting of town, and the physical/visual separation 
from smaller settlements to west and north. Strategic reviews at Key Centres 
generally are proposed to identify sufficient land to meet development needs to 
2031, and assume rates of development from 2021 to 2031 to be the same as 
from 2001 to 2021 (i.e. 800 p.a. at Harlow). However, the review to the north of 
Harlow is proposed to test capacity for the most sustainable scale of longer term 
extension i.e. to provide for an eventual development of 10,000 dwellings, possibly 
significantly more. The idea is that LDDs would test whether the scale of growth is 
achievable, and the RSS Review would test whether it is required. 

 
Comments: 

 
 

a) The assumption about continuing growth at Key Centres generally beyond 
2021 was not the subject of an EiP Panel recommendation; the Sustainability 
Appraisal conclusion is that this could have negative consequences on the 
most sustainable use of land, depending on local circumstances.  

 
b) Comments made in September 2006 still apply in principle, i.e. it is illogical to 

commit development land to 2031 before the forthcoming early RSS Review 
2011 to 2031 (this Review is assumed to be completed by 2010) examines 
other strategic development options elsewhere. It is noted (para. 3.34) that the 
RSS Review is to set the rate of growth at Key Centres to 2031 and that this 
may not require all the land excluded from the Green Belt. However, there is 
no policy requirement to reintroduce Green Belt designation in such 
circumstances, and experience hitherto suggests that “safeguarded land” is 
inevitably developed in due course.  
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c) In the case of Harlow, the Proposed Changes clearly anticipate any post-2021 
development to the north, acknowledging constraints in Essex (para. 13.68) in 
the form of landscape and environmental character and the M11 as a 
boundary. From a District Council viewpoint this assessment is welcome and 
comforting, though some issues remain to be addressed by a revised SA of 
the northern extension. 

 
 

Employment allocations for Epping Forest District (excluding Harlow extensions) 
 
29 Proposed Changes: indicative job growth targets for Brentwood/Epping Forest 

Districts combined have been increased from 12,000 to 14,000; but may be 
reviewed as part of RSS Review and LDD preparation, because the Proposed 
Changes acknowledge that the evidence base is not robust. 

 
Comments: 

 
a) The increase appears to be in order to tie up with regional job projections 

made in 2004 (5,700 in Epping Forest, 8,300 in Brentwood). But it produces a 
jobs:dwellings growth ratio far higher than either the regional average or the 
norm in Essex and Herts; this is even more incompatible with Policy LA1(1) 
planning restraint policies and with minimisation of car-based in-commuting 
(relevant to Policy T1 aim) than the figures in the EiP Panel recommendations. 

 
b) These concerns are tempered a little by the acknowledgement that the figures 

can be reconsidered at later stages with the benefit of better evidence. 
Nevertheless, they are due to be used not only for monitoring purposes, but 
also as guidance for decision making (so justifying a District by District 
breakdown, but this has not been provided in the Proposed Changes - 
although it has to be for housing numbers). There is particular danger of 
pressure for development at unsuitable locations if job growth opportunities at 
Harlow are slow to materialise. In the light of the clear incompatibility with 
strategic policy and the Panel’s conclusion that such sub-regional figures are 
“rough and ready” in any event, the Epping Forest figure should be revised 
downwards (to a figure derived from the regional average and an allowance 
for net out-commuting) and/or at the very least the Proposed Changes Policy 
E1 should note that it appears too high and must be revisited at the RSS 
Review. It seems illogical and unsound to set a “rough and ready” high 
number which might later be revised downwards, when it is more sensible to 
set a better justified number (which could then be revised upwards as part of a 
proper and more thorough RSS Review). Alternatively, part of the District 
apportionment might be better and more sustainably associated with Harlow 
growth and so be allocated to Harlow (in the same way that housing numbers 
for outside Harlow DCs boundaries are allocated to Harlow).   

 
 

Housing allocations for Epping Forest District (excluding Harlow extensions) 
 
30 Proposed Changes: 3,500 dwelling provision for the rest of the District 2001-2021 - 

of which it is stated that 1,220 have already been built - compared to 2,400 
capacity estimated by EFDC. Moreover, all housing figures are to be regarded as 
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minima, subject to environmental limits and infrastructure constraints, and 
annualised building rates are substituted for indicative figures for five-year periods 
in the Proposed Changes. But the Secretary of State does indicate that Green Belt 
constraints in Districts not subject to a Proposed Changes Green Belt boundary 
review are a sufficient reason to preclude a fifteen-year housing supply, as would 
otherwise be required by the new PPS3 Housing. 

 
Comments: 

 
a) The recognition that Green Belt policy precludes a continuing long term 

housing supply is welcomed. 
 

b) Policy LA1 is supported, but it is still considered that the Panel figure of 3,500 
(increased from 2,300) is an over-estimate and not soundly based, as it takes 
into account exceptionally high building rates 2001-2004 (including the 
development of a “one-off” large brownfield site at Waltham Park, and the 
redevelopment of many employment sites/premises which will make the high 
net employment numbers in the Proposed Changes harder to achieve). In 
combination with the application of annualised minimum targets it creates 
more pressure for development incompatible with the aim of retention of 
distinctive character and identity (Policy LA1 (3)) and/or for erosion of the 
Green Belt, notwithstanding the Policy H1 caveat about environmental limits. 
As with employment, there is a particular danger of pressure on unsuitable 
locations if housing growth opportunities at Harlow are slow to materialise. 
The proposed 53% increase to 3,500 is not explicitly addressed in the SA. 

 
c) It would be helpful to clarify the Policy LA1 (4) exhortation that “opportunities 

presented by…radial routes from London are exploited to the maximum effect 
to secure…sustainable development at nodal points…” This appears from 
para. 13.45 to relate to such Key Centres as Hemel Hempstead, Welwyn 
Garden City and Hatfield and not to smaller settlements contained by Green 
Belt. The final version of the East of England Plan should confirm this. 

 
 
Other issues arising from the Proposed Changes. 
 
31 The greater focus on Carbon Dioxide Emissions and Renewable Energy 

introduced by the Secretary of State reflects the latest government response to 
climate change (Consultation PPS1 Supplement: Planning and Climate Change, 
December 2006) and merits support in principle. The aim is to produce regional 
targets for the reduction of carbon dioxide emissions from new developments, to 
maximise opportunities in major growth locations (such as Harlow) for innovative 
and high standards of performance, and to encourage the supply of energy from 
renewable or low carbon sources. Local authorities in LDDs are to set proportions 
of energy supply from such sources; in the meantime, a minimum of 10% of 
energy in new development should come from these sources, and local authorities 
are expected to encourage energy saving initiatives. The lack of focus elsewhere 
in the Proposed Changes on specific sustainable transport proposals to help 
reduce vehicular emissions therefore makes a disappointing contrast. 
Furthermore, in order to give a complete picture in the new spatial planning 
system, reference to proposed measures to deal with emissions from existing 
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development should also be included. 
 
32 At the more detailed level, greater local discretion that is given to implementation 

of some policies (e.g. housing densities, affordable housing tenures, vehicle 
parking standards) can also be welcomed. 

 
 
Conclusions 
 
33 At the strategic as well as more local level, there are serious concerns about the 

seemingly even wider mismatch between development and infrastructure, and 
about the quality of the Sustainability Appraisal and Habitats Directive 
Assessment. 

 
34 A range of significant matters are being deferred for further study or LDD 

preparation, as a result of the paucity of clear policy proposals about key 
infrastructure, a high level approach to housing numbers by location (and therefore 
lack of specificity or guidance), and poor evidence to justify proposed employment 
growth. This creates uncertainty and additional work, and is therefore a recipe for 
delay and places further burdens on already over-stretched Local Planning 
Authorities. At the same time, joint working with other authorities will be vital to 
secure influence over growth at Harlow and such matters as affordable housing. 

 
35 On the positive side the deletion of all reference to North Weald and the 

reintroduction of a major urban extension to the north of Harlow are consistent with 
the Council’s long-standing representations, and can be supported. The related 
acknowledgement of development constraints south of the Stort Valley and that 
Green Belt policy precludes a continuing long term housing supply are welcome. 
The proposed focus on carbon emissions and greater local discretion about 
matters such as housing densities also merit support. 

 
36 Serious concerns remain too. So far as Harlow is concerned, these are: retention 

of urban extensions to the south and west (albeit smaller than those to the east 
and north); omission of any specific supportive transport proposals; impacts of the 
eastward extension north of Churchgate Street; doubt that the proposed overall 
rate and scale of new housing is achievable given transport and wastewater 
infrastructure constraints; and the consequent dangers of unsustainable journeying 
and greater use of rural roads, as well as early speculative pressure for 
development at unsuitable locations. 

 
37 Looking to Harlow’s longer term, Epping Forest District would not be directly 

affected by the proposed review of Green belt boundaries to take more 
development beyond 2021, because of the focus on Harlow North. However, the 
case for expansion to the north beyond 10,000 homes should be fully examined in 
the context of the forthcoming RSS Review and compared to options for large new 
settlements. The RSS Review would do well to look a long way into the future to 
ensure that 10-year delays in infrastructure provision (as is the case now with 
Harlow’s bypass and wastewater treatment) do not occur again next time around. 

 
38 So far as the rest of Epping Forest District is concerned, the proposed employment 

and housing figures are still not convincing, and seemingly even more inconsistent 
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with the strategy of Green Belt restraint. 
 
 
 Implications for future work 
 
39 The East of England Plan (if approved by the Secretary of State along the lines of 

the Proposed Changes) will have resource implications for future Forward 
Planning work. These will combine with the more onerous requirements of the new 
Local Development Framework  (LDF) system, and include the following (which is 
not an exhaustive list): 

 
Sub-regional planning 

 
a) as a matter of urgency (Government’s Proposed Changes) work by 3 districts 

and 2 counties on the appraisal of planning, transport and other infrastructure 
options to inform the preparation of (joint or coordinated) LDDs; 

 
b) joint or coordinated LDD preparation for Harlow and surrounding areas (with 

economies or dis-economies of scale); 
 

c) Green Belt reviews around Harlow (also for the rest of the District); 
 

d) Green Arc/Green Infrastructure study work; 
 

e) potential participation in an Area Regeneration Partnership approach to the 
delivery of Harlow’s regeneration (with the possibility of Harlow Renaissance 
becoming an Urban Development Corporation if delivery is not fast enough); 

 
Regional planning 

 
f) input to the Gypsy and Traveller (G & T) Single Issue RSS Review (also local 

LDD  G&T policy or possible preparation of a G & T  LDD under Direction from 
GO-East); 

 
g) participation in RSS (East for England Plan) Review “as soon as the ink is dry” 

on the current draft regional plan (instead of an RSS review every 5 years) 
and looking at large new settlement options and infrastructure requirements; 

 
Local planning 

 
h) learning the new LDF system which was introduced back in 2004; 

 
i) additional work required by the new Spatial approach replacing traditional 

land-use planning, integration of other policies and programmes (e.g. health, 
transport, youth) and closer integration with the LSP and new Sustainable 
Community Strategies and Local Area Agreements; 

 
j) changing from a single Local Plan to a number of LDDs and SPDs, each with 

its own consultation stages (and trying to keep them short); 
 

k) Sustainability Appraisal/Strategic Environmental Assessment and possible 

Page 26



Habitats Directive Appropriate Assessment at various stages of LDDs; 
 

l) meeting new tests of “soundness” of LDDs and the risks of LDDs being found 
to be unsound (as some other authorities have suffered); 

 
m) a comprehensive Evidence Base with adequate monitoring systems with 

studies (which can be shared with the LSP) of e.g.: 
 

i) Employment Land Review, 
 

ii) Retail Capacity Study, 
 

iii) Housing Market Assessment including Housing Needs Survey and 
Housing Capacity Study, 

 
iv) Flood Risk Assessments, 

 
v) Open Space Survey, 

 
vi) Habitat Study, 

 
vii) Landscape Character Assessment, 

 
n) increasing requirements to improve sustainability following the Stern report 

(October 2006); Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change report (IPCC, 2 
February 2007) and draft PPS on Planning and Climate Change (Supplement 
to PPS1, December 2006) which identifies (page 63) the additional costs to 
Local Planning Authorities of an average of £10,000 p.a. (although it points out 
that some of this may already be incurred and costs need to be related to 
overall costs of the planning system, and compared to the benefits resulting); 

 
o) policy input to Village Design Statements as resources permit (Epping Forest 

District and Local Councils Charter). 
 
40 This is a very demanding agenda, albeit some shared with other 

authorities/agencies (which will still require liaison work). The resource implications 
have not yet been assessed or costed in any detail, but they will be inescapable 
and significant. Resources are likely to be required from July 2007, initially up to 
2012 and probably beyond. The recommendations refer to a report being 
presented at a future meeting. 

 
 
 
 
Statement in support of recommended action: 
 
41 The opportunity should be taken to influence the final decision taking of the 

Secretary of State by making representations about matters of great long term 
importance to the District. 
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Options for action: 
 
42 (1) To make no representations or comments. 
 
 (2) To take the opportunity offered by this consultation stage to make 

representations. 
 
 
Consultation undertaken: 
 
43 A initial briefing of Scrutiny Panel took place on 16 January, and a further briefing 

of District and Local Councillors was held on 17 February. Presentations by PORA 
and Stop Harlow North were also made to the latter. 

 Officer liaison has taken place with other Essex authorities and with EERA. 
 
 
Resource implications: 
 
Budget provision: within existing resources at the present time, but costs will increase 
inescapably over future financial years. 
. 
Personnel: within existing resources, supplemented by consultant support, at the 
present time; but likely to increase further over the next few years as the new LDF 
system is introduced and gets established. 
. 
Land: not certain at this stage. 
 
Community Plan/BVPP reference: GU1(a). 
Relevant statutory powers: Powers to make regional plans in the Planning and 
Compulsory Purchase Act 2004. 
 
Background papers: Communication about critical ordinary watercourse south/west of 
Harlow; and information from Harlow DC about traffic congestion constraints along 
Southern Way, Harlow. 
 
Environmental/Human Rights Act/Crime and Disorder Act Implications: 
Environmental impacts of Proposed Changes on countryside, traffic generation and 
emissions – both local and global – as indicated in the report. 
Key Decision reference (if required): n/a. 
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A P P E N D I X    A 
 
 
 
 
East of England Regional Assembly 
 
 
 
EAST OF ENGLAND PLAN - SECRETARY OF STATE’S PROPOSED CHANGES:  
A HIGH LEVEL EERA BRIEFING (January 2007 update)

1 
 

KEY PROPOSED CHANGES  
Overall approach: endorses the Panel recommendations on being a more strategic 
document, with less locational detail and fewer sub-regions.  
Sustainable development: endorses the Panel recommendations on the Plan making a 
stronger contribution to sustainable development. Includes an overall policy on achieving 
sustainable development, including the criteria that determine a “sustainable 
community”.  
Reflecting the recently announced PPS on climate change the Plan contains proposals 
for carbon performance trajectories for new development and local authorities will be 
asked to encourage a proportion of energy supply for new homes to come from 
renewable or low carbon sources.

2 
 

Employment/housing alignment: Housing/jobs ratio maintained at the regional level. 
Sub-regions yet to be checked for alignment, although both Harlow and Stevenage are 
identified as locations where Local Development Documents might “exceptionally” 
identify a need for further job growth.  
Employment: Proposed job growth is 452,000 (up from the Panel recommendation of 
440,000 and the draft Plan’s 421,000). Some increases (Bedfordshire and Norfolk) are 
consistent with EERA’s line at EiP, others reflect increased housing numbers 
(Cambridge sub-region). Changed approach from Panel in central and north Essex and 
Hertfordshire, where growth at Harlow and Stevenage is seen as additional to the 
‘enhanced growth’ in the rest of those areas, rather than replacing some of the growth. 
Central and North Essex also has 11,000 additional jobs related to 2

nd 
runway at 

Stansted.
3 
 

Overall housing: Proposed increase to 508,000 from the Panel’s 505,500 (itself an 
increase of 27,500 homes on the Draft Plan’s 478,000). This further increase is 
additional growth in the Harlow area. Has accepted all other increases in District 
allocations proposed by the Panel. All housing figures are to be treated as floors and not 
ceilings and local planning authorities should seek to exceed their targets if more can be 
delivered through brownfield capacity and, where appropriate, increased densities. 
There are also strong hints that further increases will be needed in the early review of 
the RSS, rolling forward to 2031.  
Affordable housing: Endorses the Panel recommendations on an aspirational 35% 
regional target, with all detail of tenure / type of provision left to LDDs and no specific 
district targets. Applies to new provision.  

Page 29



Longer term strategy: Plan review to commence in 2007 and finish by 2010. Drivers for 
that review are listed in supporting text and include PPS3 and ‘post Barker’ policy 
approach; latest national household projections; “more outward looking appreciation” of 
region’s relationship with London and other regions; water issues; spending review 2007 
outcomes; carbon emission trajectories; SA/SEA and hazardous waste.  
Spatial strategy: Endorses EERA’s general approach of concentrating development on 
urban areas. Endorses the Panel’s recommendations to include Hemel Hempstead and 
Welwyn/Hatfield as growth locations, with Green Belt reviews (taking into account 
adjoining District of St Albans). A stronger emphasis on Harlow as a major growth 
location with a Green Belt review to its north, east and, on a smaller scale, to the south 
east; and the housing target increased by 2,500 reflecting an anticipated start late in the 
Plan period for Harlow North. So the Government has disagreed with the EiP Panel’s 
conclusions about growth in the Harlow area. However, does accept Panel 
recommendation to reject development at North Weald.  
 
1 

This briefing has been updated to correct two errors pointed out by the Government Office as 
outlined below. Other minor amendments have been made to the briefing for reasons of clarity.  
2 Correction - this requirement takes immediate effect, not from 2016 as previously stated.  
3 Correction – the previous reference to ‘Harlow’ has been amended to ‘Central and North Essex’ 
as indicated on p69 of the Proposed Changes 
 
 
 
continued… 
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Sub-regions: Endorse the Panel recommendation to retain only four sub-regions: Thames 
Gateway, Haven Gateway, Cambridge, and the London Arc (referred to as a sub-area). 
Cambridge sub-region to also include market towns of Royston, Saffron Walden, Haverhill 
and Newmarket (as per draft Plan).  
Other urban areas covered by Key Centre for Development and Change category, to which 
Watford is added (as per the draft Plan).  
Removes majority of transport-related content, including that proposed by the Panel, on the 
grounds that it will be covered by the Transport policies.  
Previously developed land: maintains the proposed 60% target (nb. Deliverability against a 
higher regional housing allocation needs checking).  
Green Belt: Endorses need for strategic reviews (around Hemel Hempstead, 
Welwyn/Hatfield, Harlow, Stevenage, minor review at Broxbourne, possible review at 
Chelmsford if arising from LDD review). No further review at Cambridge. Compensating 
additions to Green Belt in North Hertfordshire (arising form Stevenage) and East 
Hertfordshire (arising from Harlow).  
Supporting text identifies that in undertaking reviews, LDDs should test the release of 
sufficient land to 2031 at average rate 2001-2021, although whether or not that is then 
developed post 2021 is a matter for the Review of RSS (this is the same approach as the 
approved Milton Keynes South Midlands Sub-Regional Strategy).  
Regional Transport Strategy: On the Regional Transport Strategy the thrust of Panel’s 
recommendations are accepted but aim of absolute reduction in traffic in Plan period is 
rejected as unrealistic. Priority areas are identified for further work to determine the measures 
needed to tackle congestion and support growth, these cover large parts of the region 
including several corridors with London at one end but no East-West corridors. Demand 
management policies are included, following any future agreed national policy, panel’s 
conclusions regarding road pricing producing more funds for transport investment are 
rejected. Overall there is very little specificity regarding the measures that may be promoted 
over and above those already approved through other processes.  
Airports: “The RSS does not have a role in determining the rate of air traffic growth or 
runway provision” - proposes that the policy on airports only covers managing access to them 
and other associated impacts.  
Implementation: Endorses the Panel recommendations on the need for a region-wide 
implementation plan and high-level regional coordinating arrangements. Refers to existing 
arrangements, e.g. Regional Partnership Group. Does not reintroduce the Assembly’s 
proposals (Revised IMP2) to regulate the flow of development according to level of 
investment in key infrastructure.  
The boundaries of the growth areas (and hence access to Growth Areas Fund) may be 
changed in future to reflect the broader approach to housing growth envisaged in the final 
Plan with a greater role for areas close to London.  
Some additional guidance in sub-regional policies on where joint LDDs and co-ordinated 
working is required.  
Sustainability Appraisal/SEA: Have undertaken SA/SEA (not yet reviewed).  
Waste: Panel recommendations are largely accepted. Policies now include waste 
apportionment the figures for which are largely drawn from EERA’s September 2006 waste 
submission. Policy commitment to end practice of landfilling untreated municipal and 
commercial and industrial waste by 2021, as suggested by EERA, is also included.  
Out of town retail: Proposed modifications state that expansion of existing out-of-centre 
regional or sub-regional shopping centres will be unlikely to meet the requirements of 
Government policy on town centres. However, views are invited on whether or not there 
should be additional retail floorspace at Lakeside  
Water: introduces a commitment to match development with water efficiencies. EERA need 
to set a per capita per day consumption target to monitor which is intended to deliver the 
Panel’s recommendation for a 25% water efficiency requirement. Policy added on water 
resource development.  
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A P P E N D I X    B  ( 1 ) 
 
 
 
Proposed Changes: 
 
Policy LA1: London Arc 
 
(1) Within the London Arc Sub-Region the emphasis will be on: 
 

• retention of long-standing Green Belt restraint, supported by more positive ‘green 
infrastructure’ use of neglected areas in accordance with Green Belt purposes; and 

 
• urban regeneration, including the promotion of greater sustainability within the built-up 

areas, particularly measures to increase the use of non-car modes of transport. 
 
 
(2) Exceptions to the approach in (1) are made at Hemel Hempstead, Welwyn Garden City 

and Hatfield where strategic Green Belt reviews will be undertaken to permit these new 
towns to develop further as expanded Key Centres for Development and Change (as 
further provided for in the specific policies for these towns).  

 
 
(3) Other towns in the London Arc will retain and develop their existing individual roles 

within its polycentric settlement pattern, recognising and making as much provision for 
new development within the built up-area as is compatible with retention, and wherever 
possible enhancement of their distinctive characters and identities.  

 
 
(4) Across the London Arc the local authorities should work with those in Greater London, 

especially Outer London, and to the north, and those responsible for delivering the 
strategic transport networks, to ensure that: 

 
• opportunities presented by the existing and developing public transport radial routes 

from London are exploited to the maximum effect to secure mutually-supporting poles of 
sustainable development at nodal points along these routes while ensuring that the 
strategic function of radial routes is not overwhelmed by local movements; and  

 
• a network-wide approach, being particularly critical in the London Arc, is adopted 

towards increasing opportunities for inter-urban journeys by public transport, in line with 
the Regional Transport Strategy.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
continued… 
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A P P E N D I X    B  ( 2 ) 
 

 
 
Proposed Changes: 
 
Policy HA1: Harlow Key Centre for Development and Change 
 
The strategy for Harlow is: 
 
(5) To promote the renaissance of the new town through developing its role as a major 

regional housing growth point, major town centre and strategic employment location to 
2021 and beyond. Regeneration and redevelopment of the existing town and urban 
extensions will be combined with transport measures and enhancement and 
conservation of green infrastructure to fulfil this strategy. 

 
 
(6) LDDs should provide for a total of 16,000 additional dwellings between 2001 and 2021, 

including urban extensions in Epping Forest and East Hertfordshire districts. Additional 
housing should be provided: 

 
• within the existing area of the town through selective renewal and redevelopment, 

including mixed use development in the town centre; and 
 
• through urban extensions to the north, east, and on a smaller scale to the south and 

west. 
 

Joint or coordinated LDDs informed by the options appraisal work referred to below 
should determine the appropriate distribution between the urban extensions. The 
objective is to put in place a development strategy which promotes Harlow’s 
regeneration, is as sustainable as possible and can be implemented at the required 
pace. 
 
 

(7) The Green Belt will be reviewed to accommodate the urban extensions. New Green Belt 
boundaries should be drawn so as to maintain its purposes, specifically to maintain the 
integrity of the principles of the Gibberd Plan and landscape setting of Harlow and the 
physical and visual separation of the town from smaller settlements to the west and 
north. The review to the north should provide for an eventual development of at least 
10,000 dwellings and possibly significantly more – of a large enough scale to be a 
model of sustainable development. The review here should test the capacity to achieve 
the most sustainable size of urban extension in the longer term without the need for a 
further Green Belt review. 

 
 
(8) LDDs should provide for the creation and maintenance of a network of multi-function 

greenspaces within and around the town, taking forward the principles of Green 
Infrastructure Plan for Harlow. This network should: 

 
• maintain the principle of “green wedges” penetrating the urban fabric of the town and 

urban extensions; 
 
• provide for enhanced recreational facilities; 

 
• protect and maintain designated wildlife sites and provide for biodiversity; and 

 
• contribute to a visually enhanced character and setting to the town. 

 
Opportunities should be taken to retain and make use of attractive existing 
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environmental features within green infrastructure provided within the urban extensions. 
The Stort Valley represents a major such opportunity between the town centre and 
development to the north of Harlow. 
 
 

(9) The town centre and employment areas should be developed to: 
 

• enhance Harlow’s retail offer and strengthen its position within the regional hierarchy of 
town centres; 

 
• enhance the role of Harlow as a Key Centre for further and higher education and 

research based institutions; 
 

• provide for growth of Harlow’s established sectors and clusters; 
 

• attract employment related to the growth of Stansted Airport, which does not need to be 
located there; and 

 
• assist the growth of small and medium sized enterprises and the attraction of new 

economic development and innovation. 
 
 
(10) The transport priorities for Harlow are: 
 

• achieving a major increase in the use of public transport, walking and cycling; 
 
• enhancing access between Harlow and London, Stansted and Cambridge; 

 
• addressing traffic congestion for movements within and across the town without 

encouraging an increase in car use; and 
 

• measures to support the town’s regeneration and growth and improve access to the 
strategic highway network from key employment sites. 
 
 

(11) The strategy for Harlow should be delivered through a strong partnership approach. As 
a matter of urgency Harlow, East Hertfordshire and Epping Forest District Councils 
working with the county transport authorities, the Regional Assembly, the Government 
Office and Harlow Renaissance should undertake an appraisal of planning and 
transport options to inform the preparation of joint or coordinated LDDs. This work 
should establish the planning framework for Harlow and its urban extensions in 
accordance with this RSS and develop transport proposals and an implementation 
strategy to support its regeneration and growth. 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
PS:HS:7/2/7 
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Film Crew Friendly Accommodation: Information for Accommodation Providers 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Productions filming on location away from London will generally require accommodation for cast and crew.  Productions can range
from feature films, TV series, commercials and short films and all have varying budgets.  Accommodation and per diems
(payments to cover cost of reasonable expenses incurred whilst filming away from home) can absorb a large amount of the
production budget and so will be looking to negotiate reasonable rates. 
A film company often has between 50-150 people working at the same time.  These include the director, producer, designer, crew
and actors.  They will be looking for affordable hotel accommodation within 30-45 minutes of the filming site that is capable of
housing a group this large.  Since film crews typically work 12-18 hour days, six days a week, there is a level of expectation from
accommodation providers – and here they are: - 

 
Rates & Booking 
3 Offering discount on block bookings for single occupancy rooms – particularly if required for a long period 
3 Offering accommodation on ‘room only’ basis – meals are mainly provided on set 
3 Holding a pencil booking for longer than normal - the nature of filming is such that decisions are usually made at the

eleventh hour!  
 
Rooms 
3 Rooms must be comfortable and quiet – after a long days filming crew need a good nights sleep! 
3 Single occupancy rooms will be required with en-suite as standard 
 
Accommodation Flexibility 
3 Keeping the bar open longer at the end of the day – crew like to relax and unwind after a hard days work 
3 Providing room service outside normal restaurant hours – unsociable work hours can play havoc with eating habits  
3 Efficient check out services – early starts mean early rises 
3 Discretion concerning high profile artists! 

 

Registering with Screen East 
 

As the Regional Screen Agency, Screen East provides a free service so there are no costs involved in registering on our
database.   Upon receipt of an enquiry, we put forward accommodation providers that we feel will meet the productions
requirements and they will contact you direct if they wish to make a booking. 

 
You can of course also register your property as a potential filming location, which if selected, can provide you with an additional
revenue earning opportunity, particularly during off-peak periods. If you are interested in exploring this opportunity, please let us
know when you return the Accommodation Registration Form or email locations@screeneast.co.uk and we will send you a
Location Registration Form.  
 

Agenda Item 7
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Accommodation Registration Form 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Accommodation Name: 

Telephone Number:  
Fax Number:  

Website: 

PLEASE COMPLETE IN BLOCK CAPITALS 

Address:  
 
 
 
 County Postcode 

Number and type of Bedrooms: 

 

Quality Inspection Rating, as appropriate:  
 £ 

Email:  

       Yes   �     No   �

Contact Name & Position: 

 Suite:        Double:         Twin:        Single:         Other: 

Amenities: please tick all that apply 

Early check out services: 
En-suite rooms: 
Leisure Facilities: 
Licensed Premises: 

       �
       �
       �
       �

No smoking: Restaurant: 
Noise insulated Rooms: 
Parking available: 
Residents’ lounge: 

      �
      �
      �
      �

       � 
Room Service: 
Tea / coffee facilities: 
Television in all rooms: 

       � 
       � 
       � 

Price range per person per night: 

 Type of Accommodation (B&B, Hotel): 

Declaration & Data Protection Act 1998: IMPORTANT
Whilst Screen East makes every effort to ensure the accuracy and integrity of the contents of the Screen East Production Guide, website database, other Screen East printed material and in-house database, we 
do not assume and hereby disclaim, any liability for any damage caused or actions taken due to errors or omissions for any reason whatsoever. Classifications and descriptions used in the entries sections of the 
Production Guide are provided for guidance only and are not necessarily legal descriptions as defined under the UK Trade and Descriptions Action 1968. 

The information supplied on this form and any attachments hereto, 
(e.g. Marketing material), will be held by Screen East and its successors in title for the
purpose of maintaining a database of film facilities and crew available to assist film makers
who wish to work in or around the Eastern Region. Screen East intends but does not
undertake to make the information available worldwide through telephone enquiries made to
Screen East, in published and unpublished hard copy form and on CD-ROM. 
Screen East warrants that the information shall be held in accordance with the terms of the
Data Protection Act 1998 and any statute or other instrument re-enacting or modifying the act
or any act enacted in substitution for the act. 
Screen East reserves the right to exclude any company, organisation or product which in
his/her opinion does not meet the requirements of a production guide, in-house database(s)
and/or website database or falls outside the scope of its contents. 
I the understated hereby grant Screen East all rights including all copyrights and all other
rights, title and interest into the information 
 
 

and all consents required to enable Screen East to exploit the same in the Screen East
Production Guide, website database, other Screen East printed material and in-house database.
I hereby warrant and represent to Screen East that the information provided as true and
accurate, would not infringe upon the rights of any third party nor to the best of my knowledge
and belief be defamatory of any person. I understand that Screen East undertakes to use
reasonable endeavors to ensure the accuracy of the information contained on the database but
accepts no responsibility for any errors or omissions or liabilities howsoever arising. 
In accordance with the requirements of the Data Protection Act 1998, Screen East needs to
maintain your consent to contact you by post, phone, fax or email for a range of purposes. From
time to time Screen East may want to contact you about events, activities, publications and our
other services that may be of interest to you. 
 
 
� If you do NOT consent to this, please tick the box. 
 

Would you be interested in registering your establishment as a potential filming location? 

 Signed: Date:  

 Print name and position: 

Thank you for taking the time to complete this form. 
Please return to: Screen East, Leavesden Studios, South Way, Leavesden, Hertfordshire WD25 7LZ or email to 
locations@screeneast.co.uk or fax to 01923 333007 
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